

JOURNAL OF HISTORIANS OF NETHERLANDISH ART

Volume 7, Issue 2 (Summer 2015)

The Solomonic Ambitions of Isabel Clara Eugenia in Rubens's *The Triumph of the Eucharist* Tapestry Series

Alexandra Libby *a-libby@nga.gov*

Recommended Citation:

Alexandra Libby, "The Solomonic Ambitions of Isabel Clara Eugenia in Rubens's *The Triumph of the Eucharist* Tapestry Series," *JHNA* 7:2 (Summer 2015), DOI: 10.5092/jhna.2015.7.2.4 Available at https://jhna.org/articles/solomonic-ambitions-isabel-clara-eugenia-rubens-tri-umph-of-the-eucharist-tapestry-series/

Published by Historians of Netherlandish Art: https://hnanews.org/ Republication Guidelines: https://jhna.org/republication-guidelines/

Notes: This PDF is provided for reference purposes only and may not contain all the functionality or features of the original, online publication. This PDF provides paragraph numbers as well as page numbers for citation purposes.

ISSN: 1949-9833



JOURNAL OF HISTORIANS OF NETHERLANDISH ART

THE SOLOMONIC AMBITIONS OF ISABEL CLARA EUGENIA IN RUBENS'S THE TRIUMPH OF THE EUCHARIST TAPESTRY SERIES

Alexandra Libby

In 1625 Isabel Clara Eugenia commissioned from Peter Paul Rubens a stunning twenty-tapestry cycle known as *The Triumph of the Eucharist* for the Royal Convent of the Discalced Clares in Madrid. In this cycle, Rubens designed eleven of the twenty tapestries to feature their narrative scenes in trompe l'oeil. It has long been argued that in doing so, Rubens sought to evoke the eleven curtains of the tabernacle in the temple of Solomon. This study reexamines the Solomonic theme through the political context of the series' patron, Infanta Isabel Clara Eugenia, archduchess of Austria and governess general of the Spanish Netherlands. It posits that by calling on the Solomonic imagery, Isabel wished to liken herself to the fair and wise Old Testament leader, thereby metaphorically announcing her suitability to govern the Netherlands with a freer hand than she had been allowed up to that time. DOI: 10.5092/jhna.2015.7.2.4



Fig. 1 Peter Paul Rubens, *The Adoration of the Eucharist* (bozzetto) from *The Triumph of the Eucharist* tapestry series, ca. 1625, oil on panel, 31.5 x 32 cm. Art Institute of Chicago, Mr. and Mrs. Martin A. Ryerson Collection, inv. no. 1937.1012 (artwork in the public domain)

In 1628, Infanta Isabel Clara Eugenia (1566–1633), archduchess of Austria and governess general of the Spanish Netherlands, sent the first shipment of tapestries of Peter Paul Rubens's *The Triumph of the Eucharist* series to the Royal Convent of the Discalced Clares in Madrid.¹ She had commissioned the cycle three years prior, and, appropriately for a convent that was home to the Franciscan Order of the Poor Clares, a group particularly devoted to the Eucharist, its compositions featured Old Testament prefigurations of the Eucharist, prophets and protectors of the Eucharist, wagons and victories marking the power of the Eucharist, as well as images of angels and lay and clerical figures in adoration of the Eucharist. Rubens (1577–1640) composed each of the twenty scenes to feature larger than life-size figures, seventeen of which are set in shallow architectural frames, to make these images of Eucharistic triumph forcefully evident to the view-

1

ers. He used vivid colors to enhance the visual impact of the textiles, and he designed the cycle to hang edge-to-edge in two tiers throughout the church (fig. 1).²



Fig. 2 Jan Raes, Jacob Fobert, and Hans Vervoert, after Peter Paul Rubens, *The Defenders of the Eucharist* from *The Triumph of the Eucharist* tapestry series, ca. 1628, wool and silk, 490 x 500 cm. Convent of the Descalzas Reales, Madrid (artwork in the public domain)

- Perhaps most notably, for eleven of these twenty textiles, Rubens pictured the narrative scenes as if they were themselves hanging on tapestries from architectural surrounds (fig. 2). In so doing, he created trompe l'oeil tapestries within the tapestries. For decades scholars have argued that this conceptual conceit served the religious aim of reconfiguring the interior of the church to evoke the temple of Solomon. According to the book of Exodus, God called upon the Jews to make eleven curtains of goat hair to cover the tabernacle, which contained the Holy of Holies--the dwelling place of God in the temple.³ In the center of the tabernacle stood a chest, the Ark of the Covenant, which had accompanied the Israelites on their wanderings in the desert and their journey to Jerusalem, where the tabernacle was ultimately housed within the temple of Solomon.
- Visitors who entered the Royal Convent of the Discalced Clares, or the Descalzas Reales as it is commonly called, would have felt transported to another realm--a realm that recalled the long lost tabernacle. "In physically covering the walls of the chapel," Charles Scribner wrote, "Rubens's tapestries conceptually and illusionistically *recovered* the ancient, long since destroyed Holy of Holies, here transformed into its new Christian identity wherein the Ark is replaced by God's Eucharistic presence" [emphasis in original]. Each nearly five meters tall, *The Triumph of the Eucharist* tapestries would, indeed, have visually and physically transformed the convent church with their iconographically complex, symbolically rich, and aesthetically stunning imagery. This imagery celebrated one of the most fundamental ideals of the Counter-Reformation: the eternal victory of the Holy Sacrament.
- Isabel's decision to present *The Triumph of the Eucharist* series to the Descalzas Reales was a logical choice. Religious life at the convent culminated in elaborate celebrations of the Eucharist on Good Friday, when the death of Christ is commemorated within the Easter liturgy, and during the Octave of Corpus Christi, the vernal celebration of Christ's real presence in the Eucharist. Yet, given the intimate connection between religion and politics in Habsburg countries, where piety (and pious organizations) often affirmed political power, the donation to the Descalzas Reales was also tactical. The Descalzas Reales was the nucleus of religious life for all Spanish Habsburgs in Madrid, including the male members of the family, and, specifically, the king, who worshiped there during the Eucharistic festivities, when *The Triumph of the Eucharist* series was displayed. To that end, Rubens's *concetto* may be read as a projection of both the sacred and secular aims of

the infanta. At the time that she commissioned thetapestry cycle her sixteen year-old nephew, and the new king of Spain, Philip IV (1605–1665) had recently demoted her from sovereign regent of the Spanish Netherlands to the post of governor. The demotion meant that she had lost control over her war budget, the court's political infrastructure, and decisions regarding domestic or foreign policy. By calling on the imagery of Solomon, *The Triumph of the Eucharist* series aligned the infanta with a venerable past and metaphorically announced her suitability to govern the Spanish Netherlands with a freer hand than her nephew had so far allowed.

Solomonism in the Habsburg Tradition

- According to the book of Chronicles, the reign of Solomon was a golden age in the history of Israel. The biblical text describes how Solomon was elected by God to be king and saw to completion the building of the temple that established a permanent residence for the tabernacle and the Ark of the Covenant--the chest containing the original tablets of the Ten Commandments. Prior to Solomon, the tribes of Israel were nomadic and worshipped God in disparate ways. However, when Solomon built the permanent temple to house the tabernacle and the Ark of the Covenant, he united the different tribes and reigned over a period of peace.⁵
- Owing to Solomon's pious and political reputation, Habsburg monarchs routinely likened themselves and their endeavors to the Old Testament king. This was especially true for King Philip II of Spain (1527–1598), Infanta Isabel's father. Solomon was a model of wisdom and prudence, an exemplar of good judgment and morality, and his temple represented the height of state and religious authority. To exploit a connection to these values, Habsburgs emulated Solomon in their quest for a New Jerusalem. In his 1559 commission of a painting depicting Queen Sheba's visit (fig. 3) for St. Bavo's Cathedral in Ghent, Philip II had himself pictured as Solomon in the image. References to Philip II as a new Solomon emerged as early as his tenure as crown prince. As Rosemarie Mulcahy has noted, this was because "both [Solomon and Philip] carried out an idea initiated by their fathers (King David and Emperor Charles V), expanded on their territories that they inherited and consolidated, and spread the one faith." During Philip's "Fortunate Journey" in Northern Europe during 1548–51, the cities of Haarlem, Ghent, Bruges, Lille, Tournai, The Hague, and Leiden all welcomed him with the slogan "Solomon is anointed as king, in the lifetime of his father."



Fig. 3 Lucas de Heere, *Philip II as Solomon*, oil on canvas, 183 x 260 cm. St. Bavo's Cathedral, Ghent. Photo: © KIK-IRPA, Brussels (www. kikirpa.be) (artwork in the public domain)

7 Comparisons of Philip II to Solomon may also be found in a variety of writings throughout Philip's kingship. The Spanish Baroque poet Luis de Góngora hailed him as a "Salomón segundo"

in *Sacros*, *Altos*, *Dorados Capiteles* (1585),⁹ and Juan Rafael de la Cuadra Blanco has noted how Fray Julián's de Tricio in a letter to Philip in 1575 wishes the king a long and prosperous life so that, like Solomon, he might surpass all the great monarchs that came before him and that would succeed him.¹⁰

Philip II's most important example of Solomonism is surely the royal monastery-palace complex, San Lorenzo de El Escorial. José de Sigüenza, a chronicler of El Escorial, who published an account of the building's founding in 1605, hailed the complex as a successor to the ark of Noah, the tabernacle of Moses, and the temple of Solomon. In her analysis of the royal basilica of El Escorial, Mulcahy observes that when Philip II began construction on the site, he certainly envisioned it to represent the Solomonic temple anew. Statues of King David and Solomon flank the entrance of the basilica, and Solomon is represented in a large-scale fresco by Pellegrino Tibaldi in El Escorial's library. Just behind the altar in the royal basilica, Philip II constructed a tall, very narrow room called the Sagrario that accesses the back of the tabernacle, which he likened to the inner sanctum in the temple of Solomon. Like the Ark of the Covenant in the Holy of Holies in the temple of Solomon, the Holy Sacrament in the Sagrario was perpetually exposed, and, in imitation of the eleven curtains of the tabernacle, its walls were frescoed with trompe l'oeil hangings (there was room for only four) (fig. 4). Philip II even had the vault painted with cherubim that



Fig. 4 Pellegrino Tibaldi, *The Gathering of the Manna*, fresco, 1586. Sagrario, San Lorenzo de El Escorial, Madrid (artwork in the public domain)

were thematically akin to the angelic consorts embroidered according to the book of Chronicles on the innermost covering of tabernacle--a Solomonic component that Rubens also included in several of *The Triumph of the Eucharist* tapestries, when he used putti to help suspend the tapestries from the architecture he depicted (figs. 2, 5–7). Further, in imitation of the inner sanctum of the temple of Solomon, where access to the Holy of Holies was limited to the high priest and to Solomon, only Philip II and the priest had access to the Sagrario and the Sacrament within. According to the book of Kings, Solomon "used to offer up burnt offerings and peace offerings upon the altar on the dedication of the temple, and perennially on the holiest of feast days" (I Kings 9:25)--a scene Rubens portrays in *The Sacrifice of the Old Covenant* (fig. 8).

Although construction on El Escorial began before Infanta Isabel was born, it continued well into her adulthood and was ongoing when she left Spain in 1599 to assume sovereignty over the Netherlands. She was exceptionally close to her father and was his favorite child and protégé, outshining even his son, the future King Philip III (1578–1621).¹³ Philip II went to great lengths



Fig. 5 Jan Raes, Jacob Fobert, and Hans Vervoert after Peter Paul Rubens, *The Four Evangelists* from *The Triumph of the Eucharist* tapestry series, ca. 1628, wool and silk, 490 x 495 cm. Convent of the Descalzas Reales, Madrid (artwork in the public domain)



Fig. 6 Jacob Geubels, Jan Raes, Jacob Fobert, and Hans Vervoert, after Peter Paul Rubens, *The Meeting of Abraham and Melchizidek* from *The Triumph of the Eucharist* tapestry series, ca. 1628, wool and silk, 490 x 600 cm. Convent of the Descalzas Reales, Madrid (artwork in the public domain)



Fig. 7 Jacob Fobert and Hans Vervoert, after Peter Paul Rubens, *The Eucharist Overcoming Idolatry* from *The Triumph of the Eucharist* tapestry series, ca. 1628, wool and silk, 490 x 670 cm. Convent of the Descalzas Reales, Madrid (artwork in the public domain)



Fig. 8 Jan Raes, Jacob Fobert, and Hans Vervoert, after Peter Paul Rubens, *The Sacrifice of the Old Covenant* from *The Triumph of the Eucharist* tapestry series, ca. 1628, wool and silk, 480 x 655 cm. Convent of the Descalzas Reales, Madrid (artwork in the public domain)

to train his daughter in the theories and acts of kingship, including bringing her to artists' workshops to teach her important lessons about managing commissions and generating the royal image. At El Escorial, she joined her father on visits to workshops with him to check on the progress of the building's decorative program and even developed friendships with many of the painters. ¹⁴ Isabel was so intimately knowledgeable about the artistic goings-on at the construction site that when in 1606 Pompeo Leoni's gilt-bronze effigiesof the families of Charles V and Philip II were finally ready to be installed, eight years after the king's death, Isabel was consulted about where her father had wished the sculptures to be placed, even though she had not lived in Spain for seven years. ¹⁵

This history leaves no doubt that Isabel Clara Eugenia was fully aware of the importance of a Solomonic association in the establishment of royal identity. She had observed her father following Solomon's example and putting his energy and resources into constructing the Catholic successor to Solomon's Temple of the Most High in Jerusalem. She knew that by doing so Philip II made El Escorial a symbol of political and religious unity, thereby visually publicizing the sacral nature of

his royal power.

Isabel Clara Eugenia's Problem of Authority

- At the time that Isabel commissioned *The Triumph of the Eucharist* tapestry series from Rubens, she desired nothing more than to restore political and religious unity in the Netherlands under her leadership, as it had been under her grandfather and father. For nearly sixty years, seven of the northern provinces had been actively rebelling against the Spanish crown, in whose name the infanta governed. Yet any peace talks or movements toward reconciliation relied ultimately on the Spanish king, Philip IV.¹⁶ As the infanta once lamented, "Although everything passes through my hands, final resolution lies in Spain."¹⁷
- Isabel had not always been so politically impotent, for she had previously acted as sovereign. The Netherlands was the wedding gift of her father to her and her husband, Archduke Albert of Austria (1559–1621). However, the transfer was burdened with stipulations. In the eleven clauses that composed the Act of Cession, which outlined the transfer of the Netherlands to Infanta Isabel, it was enjoined that the domains be inherited according to the rules of primogeniture and that if Albert and Isabel produced only a daughter, she would either marry the king of Spain or someone of his consent. Other articles specified that only Catholic princes could inherit the land; that the archduke and duchess must pledge their fidelity to the Catholic Church and condemn as heretics any member of their family who refused; and that the ceded territories return to the Spanish crown in the event that they remained childless. When Albert died in 1621 without an heir, Isabel mournfully donned the habit of the Poor Clares. Her teenage nephew, King Philip IV, demoted her from sovereign regent to governor and assumed sovereignty of the Netherlands.



Fig. 9 Peter Paul Rubens and workshop, *Portrait of Archduchess Isabella Clara Eugenia, Spanish Regent of the Low Countries, as a Nun*, 1625, oil on canvas, 115.6 x 88.6 cm. Norton Simon Museum of Art, Pasadena, Norton Simon Art Foundation, Gift of Mr. Norton Simon, inv. no. M.1966.10.10.P (artwork in the public domain)

It had always been the infanta's intention, were she to outlive her consort, to follow in the footsteps of her grandfather and father, who had withdrawn, respectively, to the Hieronymite monasteries at Yuste and El Escorial at the end of their lives, and to return to Madrid to retire to the Descalzas Reales. After Albert died, Isabel professed her vows as a tertiary of the Poor Clares and from that moment on wore only a rosary and the dark gray habit of the order (fig. 9). Despite taking this measure, her dream never came to pass. Isabel decided to stay in the Netherlands as it was the dying wish of her husband, she explained, that she continue to safeguard the future of the Netherlands and to ensure that it remain Catholic and loyal to Spain.

14 Under her new title as governor, the infanta's opportunities to pursue an independent course of action were few. The demotion meant that she lost control of her war budget and was no longer allowed to set domestic or foreign policy. Moreover, Philip IV added new restrictions on Isabel's authority in 1621, when he reestablished the Council of Flanders, the advisory committee dedicated to the governance of Flanders that Philip II had dissolved in 1598 out of respect for the archduke and duchess. In sum, she could no longer tackle the problem that most deeply vexed her realm: war.

The Siege of Breda

- Infanta Isabel chaffed so strongly against the restrictions on her authority that in August 1624, when she was presented with the opportunity to attack the rebel Dutch forces in the town of Breda, she sanctioned the assault against the wishes of the king's council. Her decision to attack Breda, an important garrison for the Dutch military, earned Isabel the criticism of Philip IV. Until that time the army of Flanders had made little decisive progress in the war with the United Provinces. Following the expiration of the Twelve Years' Truce, a series of campaigns from 1621 to 1624 that failed owing to casualties, desertions, lack of funds, and the sheer superiority of Dutch military outposts had weakened Madrid's confidence in Isabel and her general, Ambrogio Spinola, and led Philip IV to decree that the infanta report to his Council of State on matters of martial strategy.²¹ The restrictions were an extension of the broader limitations Isabel had been forced to endure since being demoted from the post of sovereign regent. Nevertheless, despite instructions from Philip IV that Spinola no longer pursue offensive strategies, Isabel sanctioned the attack on Breda.
- Upon learning of the assault, Philip and his key advisor, the count-duke of Olivares, panicked in anticipation of the financial toll the venture would incur.²² Breda, located in the northern tip of the province of Brabant, represented an enormous tactical challenge for Spinola's army. Herman Hugo's *Obsidio Bredana* (1626), an eyewitness account of the siege composed within months of its end, describes how the town's sandy soil meant that the army of Flanders could not dig tunnels under Breda's defenses to level them with mines.²³ The marshes that surrounded the garrison also challenged Spinola's ability to limit access to the town and, thereby, the rebels' ability to gather reinforcements. Finally, the Dutch had stocked the town with such substantial provisions that they could withstand a lengthy siege even though they were outnumbered by more than 50,000 soldiers.²⁴
- The strategic difficulties at Breda meant that the confrontation would become an exercise in siege warfare, a notoriously costly means of obtaining victory. As Luc Duerloo has noted, the problem with sieges is that they require an army large enough to completely isolate a town, enough artillery to continuously attack its barricades, and a substantial cavalry unit to deflect relief attempts.²⁵ The army of Flanders possessed few, if any, of these resources. In October 1624, three months after Spinola began the siege, the king admonished the infanta and implored her to end the assault.²⁶ She did not, and for nine months Spinola and his army laid siege to the town of Breda.
- 18 As the siege dragged on and prospects looked dim, Isabel stood behind her general, who insisted

the town could be won. She secured additional horse- and footmen from the Holy Roman emperor after Spinola wrote that the Dutch had received reinforcements from Germany, France, and England.²⁷ When the brutal winter threatened the health of the soldiers, she "gave order that six hundred course gownes for Centinells should be made, the better to be able to watch in the open ayre." She also ordered "shooes and stockins, to the number of eight hundred." Under these arduous conditions, the siege persisted. Then, on June 5, 1625, Corpus Christi day, the Dutch capitulated. The conquest was optimistically believed to signal a turning point in war against the Dutch, and Isabel, who had ordered the siege, rejoiced, perhaps not least because of the auspicious date of the Dutch surrender.

A week after the surrender, coverage in the weekly newspaper of the Habsburg Netherlands, the *Nieuwe Tijdinghen*,recorded the infanta's triumphant entry into Breda, where the soldiers greeted her in grand fashion:

The whole army stood in battle order in open field, the first she passed being 8 regiments of foot, who fired 3 salvoes. Then there stood 140 companies of horse, who also fired three salvoes, and the town fired 3 salvoes with all the batteries, and the field guns, so that the earth shook . . . that night there were triumphal celebrations in Breda, and they lasted for 3 days.³⁰

- Isabel also distributed 110,000 guilders in cash to the victorious soldiers.³¹ Further, she commissioned a range of ex-votos, or gifts of thanks to God, all related to the Eucharist, believing as she did that she had secured the victory through her prayers to the Holy Sacrament. Indeed, in a letter she wrote to Fray Domingo de Jesús María, the head of the Catholic mission in Rome, upon her return from Breda, she called the victory "the great favor Our Lord granted us," and described her gratefulness for God's favor as so strong that she could never thank him or Our Lady of Victory enough, even if she thanked them "at every moment."³²
- In his *Obsidio Bredana*, Hugo, who was Spinola's personal chaplain, confirms that Isabel had prayed "continually" to God to gain the city.³³ He describes how she had spent several hours a day in private prayer in addition to commissioning and participating in a continuous prayer before the exposed Sacrament lasting forty hours, known as the Forty Hours Devotion.³⁴ Consequently,

it was the common voice of all, that the *Infanta* by her perpetuall prayers, and those of her court, and of other places by there continuall prayers in the fortie houre prayers to be made in all the Churches, and by powring out her almes amongst the miserable wonne Breda, and not with weapons. And truly divine succours were more present, then human stratagems, none can denie: for to whom shall we refer this benefit received, but to her so well known pietie. [emphasis in original]³⁵

Immediately following the Dutch surrender at Breda, Isabel initiated the first of her many ex-votos to express appreciation for God's gift of victory. From the Latin, *ex voto suscepto* (from a vow made), ex-votos are offerings to a saint or to God for redeeming a vow and are given in gratitude for divine deliverance. To thank God for answering her prayers for victory, she made arrangements in Breda for an annual commemorative Mass to honor the Eucharist and funded

the building of a Capuchin convent and Jesuit college there (both were orders particularly devoted to the Eucharist). She also founded the confraternity of the Immaculate Virgin in Brussels, and, finally, she commissioned Peter Paul Rubens to design *The Triumph of the Eucharist* tapestry series for the convent of the Descalzas Reales in Madrid.³⁶

Choosing the Descazlas Reales

- Infanta Isabel's gift of *The Triumph of the Eucharist* tapestry cycle to the convent had several aims. First, it allowed her to honor a place and religious community she held dear. During her childhood, Isabel resided at the convent and spent long hours playing games in its cloister and gardens.³⁷ She used its royal apartments as a personal refuge during the hot summer monthstimes when Philip II would retreat to El Escorial--and also during times of personal sorrow. It was where she went to mourn the death of her father in 1598.³⁸ The Descalzas Reales also held significance for the infanta as the burial site of her mother, Elizabeth of Valois.³⁹ As we have seen, Isabel's affection for the convent and the pious life it offered her so profoundly appealed to her that she professed as a tertiary member of the Poor Clares the day after her husband's death.
- Giving *The Triumph of the Eucharist* to the Descalzas Reales, where religious life centered on Eucharistic worship, also allowed the infanta to express her abiding devotion to the Holy Sacrament. Like all members of the Habsburg dynasty, she believed fervently that it was her duty to protect and celebrate the sanctity of the Eucharist. According to Habsburg legend, Rudolf I (1218–1291), the founder of the Habsburg dynasty, was on a hunting excursion in the year 1264 when he came upon a priest holding the viaticum and walking to give a dying man his last rites. Rudolf, who was then a count, instantly dismounted his horse and offered it to the priest out of devotion to the Eucharist. Struck by Rudolf's great piety, the priest prophesied that he and his kin would eventually rule over the world. Nine years later Rudolf became the first Holy Roman emperor. As Anna Coreth has noted, "in this conception, the Habsburg monarch was consecrated king through the Holy Eucharist itself." On account of this legend, the Habsburg family believed that it enjoyed the Lord's sanction, and that God had chosen the family to defend the holiness of the Eucharist from nonbelievers and to commemorate its majesty at all times.
- At the archducal court in Brussels, Infanta Isabel and Archduke Albert elaborated on this task by generously supporting the Premonstratensian (Norbertine) priory of St. James-on-the-Coudenberg and the confraternity of St. Ildefonso, both of which were staunch defenders of the doctrine of transubstantiation. They also staged elaborate processions throughout Brussels during the feast of Corpus Christi that centered on a reliquary containing three bleeding hosts, said to have miraculously bled after having been profaned by Jews, an event known as the Holy Sacrament of Miracles. During these celebrations, the three relics, enriched with costly ornaments and jewels, lavish hangings, silk flowers, and three jewel-encrusted crowns and a mantle, were carried through the streets to the delight of the enormous crowds that gathered to witness the procession. Sir Charles Somerset, an English Catholic who went to Brussels in May 1612, described the festivities in his travel diary:

The famousest thing in this towne of *Brussells* is the Blessed Sacrament of miracles, which was by a Jew stabbed in derision of it, and instantly there gushed out blood, and this is now kept there in the chiefe Church of the town, & everie *Corpus Christi* day it is carried

with great devotion in procession over all the towne, the Duke & the *Infanta* accompanying of it all the time of the procession. [emphasis in original]⁴³

- According to the "Record of the virtues of the Most Serene Infanta by the Discalced Carmelites nuns of Brussels," on one particular procession of the Holy Sacrament of Miracles Isabel refused all defense against the hot sun. When they warned her that the heat would be too intense, her faith in the protective powers of the Eucharist supposedly led her to declare, "on this day, the sun does no harm."
- Isabel actively continued to promote her devotion to the Eucharist during her widowhood. Not only did she profess as a tertiary member of the Poor Clares, but she also financed the construction of religious houses particularly devoted to the Eucharist, and supported confraternities committed to the Forty Hours Devotion. According to the Carmelite nuns of Brussels, on her deathbed her devotion was so strong that "when the viaticum was brought to her, for although mortally ill she knelt down on her bed as soon as she saw it brought in."
- When Infanta Isabel presented her gift of *The Triumph of the Eucharist* cycle to the Descalzas Reales, it therefore not only allowed her to fulfill her duty to God but also to honor the convent she held so dear and to partake in a dynastic tradition of Eucharistic worship. At the same time, while the gift was technically to the Poor Clares, the message of the tapestries was directed at the king of Spain via his participation in the Good Friday and Corpus Christi celebrations.

The Matter of Audience at the Descalzas Reales

- Founded in 1557 by Infanta Juana of Austria (1535–1573), the youngest daughter of Emperor Charles V and widow of King João Manuel of Portugal (1537–1554), the Descalzas Reales was deeply entwined with the royal court. Given its central location in Madrid, it had become the nucleus of religious life for all Spanish Habsburgs. Once Philip II declared Madrid the official location of the court in 1561, Habsburg devotional activities in the city centered at the convent church, which effectively functioned as a court chapel. It was there that the king made additions to the liturgical calendar, announced the canonization of Spanish saints, hosted public rituals (such as autos-da-fé), and celebrated feasts that involved dynamic, visible processions like the Forty Hours Devotion, the feasts of the Immaculate Conception, and, importantly, Good Friday and Corpus Christi.⁴⁶
- The king also met regularly with important visitors to Madrid at the Descalzas Reales. In addition to holding audiences at the Alcázar with princes, ambassadors, diplomats, and other foreign dignitaries, the king expected these heads and servants of state to visit him at the convent. Upon their arrival, they would have been brought to him on a route that took them through the reliquary room--a space that boasted hundreds of relics, stacked floor to ceiling, in lavish reliquaries composed of precious metals and inlaid with jewels and other costly materials.⁴⁷ Surrounded by this tangible evidence of Habsburg devotion, the king's guests were meant to understand, in no uncertain terms, the connection between his spirituality and his divinely ordained sovereignty. Because the Spanish monarchy believed that it had been divinely summoned to rule and actively promoted that notion, these highly public rituals and ceremonies were not simply religious. They were also political. They reinforced the relationship between God's will and Habsburg power. The

crown's legitimacy rested on its divine sanction, its spiritual devotion, and connection to God. Thus, the Descalzas Reales helped the Spanish monarchy affirm its political agenda.



Fig. 10 Coro Alto wall with grille separating the nuns' choir from the nave, Convent of the Descalzas Reales, Madrid (photograph in the public domain)

The king's presence at the Descalzas Reales during political and religious events, and particularly 31 during the feasts of Good Friday and Corpus Christi--the only events during which *The Triumph* of the Eucharist series would have hung--is an important (if long-overlooked) consideration underlying Isabel's decision to donate the series to the Descalzas Reales. As Isabel would have known from experience, the Poor Clares sat behind a grille that separated them from the nave during the celebrations when *The Triumph of the Eucharist* tapestries hung in the church (fig. 10). The royal family, on the other hand, would have sat in a tribune in the nave designed especially for them in accordance with court etiquette. Although there is no extant correspondence between Isabel and Rubens regarding the design of The Triumph of the Eucharist tapestry series, there is little doubt that the infanta would have recounted this detail regarding the matter of royal spectatorship to her dear friend and favorite artist. Thus, when Rubens designed the Solomonic iconography and conceptual conceit for the cycle, transforming the space into a new temple of Solomon, he would have understood that although the nuns were the recipients of the series, the prime audience was the king--the very man who had demoted Isabel from sovereign to governor, forced her to govern by a committee of his appointees, cut her war budget, questioned her military decisions, and restricted her ability to generate policy.

Solomonic Ambition in *The Triumph of the Eucharist* Tapestry Series

- Understood within this context, the Solomonism of *The Triumph of the Eucharist* cycle must have operated as an expression not only of religious devotion but also of political ambition. By presenting tapestries to the Madrid convent of the Descalzas Reales that resurrect the temple of Solomon in a new Christian identity through the tapestries-within-the-tapestries, Isabel Clara Eugenia identified herself as a sacral architect, a Solomon-like figure able to communicate with God and transform a space into a temple of His design.
- Rubens reinforced the Solomonic reference through the illusionistic architecture from which the feigned tapestries hang: five of the eleven tapestries-within-the-tapestries are suspended from Solomonic columns. Characterized by a spiraling, twisted shaft, they refer to the twelve columns the emperor Constantine is said to have retrieved from Solomon's temple in the fourth century A.D. and brought to Rome to be installed in St. Peter's basilica. Their presence in St. Peter's sanctified the basilica as the "New Temple" and, thereby, Constantine as the new Solomon.

Rubens utilized these columns to similar symbolic effect in two other large-scale commissions: *The Life of Constantine* tapestry series (1622) and *The Life of Marie de' Medici* series (1623–25). Appearing in *The Baptism of Constantine*, where they surround the baptismal font, and in *The Proclamation of Regency* (figs. 11 and 12), where they frame Marie de' Medici on her throne, the Solomnic columns establish a visual and, therefore, symbolic link between rulers seeking to legitimize their authority and the archetype of wisdom and authority. In the case of Marie de' Medici, who had only recently reconciled with her son, Louis XIII, after he exiled her for failing to relinquish the regency of France, the need to assert a right to power was of utmost importance. Surrounding her throne with Solomonic columns established her as the seat of wisdom in the manner of (a female) Solomon.



Fig. 11 Filippe Maëcht and Hans Taye, after Peter Paul Rubens, *Baptism of Constantine* from *The History of Constantine the Great* tapestry series, 1623–25, wool and silk with gold and silver threads, 477.5 x 545.5 cm. Philadelphia Museum of Art, inv. no. 1959-78-4 (artwork in the public domain)



Fig. 12 Peter Paul Rubens, *The Apotheosis of Henry IV and the Proclamation of the Regency of Marie de Médicis on May 14, 1610* from *The Life of Marie de' Medici* series, 1623–25, oil on canvas, 394 x 727 cm. Musée du Louvre, Paris (artwork in the public domain)

- Rubens's implementation of the Solomonic columns in the Marie de' Medici series resonates particularly strongly with their use in *The Triumph of the Eucharist* series for the infanta Isabel, another female ruler eclipsed by the next generation of royalty. He had only recently concluded his work on the de' Medici series when he was summoned to *The Triumph of the Eucharist* project, and he would surely have recognized the similarities of Marie and Isabel's situations. Yet, the need to promote the infanta as a female Solomon may have been even more pressing in *The Triumph of the Eucharist* tapestry cycle, which was, after all, a gift for a royal audience rather than, in the case of Marie de' Medici, decoration for her own residence.
- The importance of the Solomonic function of the cycle is nowhere more evident than in the panel depicting *The Defenders of the Eucharist*, where, at the center of the composition, the infanta is portrayed in the guise of Saint Clare (fig. 2). The image is almost certainly based on the portrait Rubens painted of the infanta in the wake of the victory at Breda (fig. 9). As the story goes, the day after Isabel Clara Eugenia returned to Antwerp from her triumphant entry into Breda, she called on Rubens in his studio where he "drew her picture, crowned, in a most Maiesticall fashion, with a laurell of victory." Rubens pictured Isabel at knee-length, wearing the ash-colored habit of the Poor Clares, against a neutral background.

37 The portrait, which is today known only through copies and prints, has neither accompanying drapery, nor architecture, nor even any accessory, except for the rosary that hangs from her simple rope belt, thereby emphasizing her piety and spiritual authority. Rubens enhanced this concept by lightening the area around Isabel's head as if she were radiating a divine glow. Barbara Welzel has noted that this halolike aura conveys Isabel's majesty and plays with her second name, Clara, which in Spanish can mean *light*, thus visualizing a connection between the infanta and her moniker. An engraving after the painting with an inscription by Jan Gaspar Gevartius provides deeper specificity of meaning (fig. 13):50

of the imperial dynasty and daughter of Philip II, is praised as the jewel of Spain and the salvation of Belgium. She is the prudence of just war, the honor of chaste peace, and the love of religion. She was crowned with the oak wreath after capturing Breda, bringing the longed-for peace to Belgium, the peace it had sought in the rays of the shining Isabella.⁵¹

38 The text unmistakably credits the infanta for the victory at Breda by calling her the "jewel of Spain and the salvation of Belgium" and the one responsible for capturing the town. That the peace was also sought in her shining rays of light further links the victory to her spirituality and heavenly empowerment. The centrality of this sentiment surfaces in the divine eye of Providence that Rubens illustrated at the top of the portrait print, above the inscription "providentia augusta ut serves vincis" (*You conquer because you serve sublime Providence*). The symbol of God's guidance and intervention, the eye presides over two supple putti who crown the infanta with "the oak wreath after capturing Breda," a wreath, which, in Roman tradition, was awarded to those who had liberated their fellow man from a subjection imposed by the enemy. The wreath, thus, came to symbolically identify the person thus crowned as a savior. This image reinforces the notion that God watches over Isabel, and, through the spiritual authority he invested in her, helped her combat his enemies at Breda to secure the victory and bring "the longed-for peace to Belgium."



Fig. 13 Paulus Pontius, after Peter Paul Rubens, D. *Isabella Clara Eugenia, Hispaniarum Infans &c.*, ca. 1626, engraving, 58.8 x 42.7 cm. British Museum, London (artwork in the public domain)

Rubens's conceptualization of the infanta became well known across Europe. Both the print and painting were replicated and disseminated widely. Fourteen copies of the painted composition by artists in Rubens's circle, including one by Anthony van Dyck (1599–1641), are known today, and although the patronage of these works cannot be confirmed, their distribution among the collections of royal houses suggests that Isabel Clara Eugenia was instrumental in their diffusion.⁵²

- In its connection to the triumph at Breda, the inclusion of the infanta's portrait in *The Defenders* of the Eucharist was therefore not simply an image honoring Isabel's role as patron of the series or her decision to profess as a Franciscan tertiary, but it was also one deeply connected to her political persona. Pictured among six male saints in a tightly crowded space enclosed by two large Tuscan columns under the radiant glow of the Holy Spirit, she proudly brandishes a monstrance housing the Host. The gesture references both a Solomonic and a dynastic tradition: she is shown possessing privileged access to the Holy Sacrament, as Solomon had to the tabernacle in the temple of Jerusalem, and as her father had to its counterpart, the Holy Sacrament, in El Escorial.
- Even though Rubens pictured the infanta in the center of *The Defenders of the Eucharist* panel, it is noteworthy that he also situated her behind the figures of the male saints. Having painted for royalty and regents throughout his career, Rubens was sensitive not only to the needs of the patron but also to those of the viewer. He understood well the multiplicity of meanings inherent in iconography and would have recognized that by pushing the infanta into the background he could both assert her claim to power while also showing her willingness to subordinate herself to male authority--a highly diplomatic gesture given the likely location of the tapestry within the convent.



Fig. 14 Three-dimensional reconstruction of the church of the Descalzas Reales: nave facing altar (©copyright Alexandra Libby)



Fig. 15 Three-dimensional reconstruction of the church of the Descalzas Reales: nave facing left wall (©copyright Alexandra Libby)



Fig. 16 Three-dimensional reconstruction of the church of the Descalzas Reales: nave facing right wall (©copyright Alexandra Libby)



Fig. 17 Three-dimensional reconstruction of the church of the Descalzas Reales: nave facing Coro Alto wall (©copyright Alexandra Libby)

42 With the exception of one oil sketch in Chicago that shows Rubens's intentions for the wall

containing the grille of the nun's choir (fig. 1), there are no known records that detail the specific arrangement of the tapestries in the church, a matter that has occupied scholarly debate for decades.⁵³ However, Ana García Sanz has proposed a highly persuasive installation plan that is not only iconographically logical but that also works perfectly with the dimensions of the space (movie 1 / figs. 14-17).⁵⁴ In her proposed layout, *The Defenders of the Eucharist* would have hung adjacent to the right of the main altar of the church (fig. 16). The nave of the convent church is only about 9.5 meters wide and royal tribunes were typically elevated. Thus, when King Philip IV bore witness to the Eucharistic ceremonies he would not only have been surrounded by the long-since destroyed Holy of Holies, here reshaped into its new Christian form, but he would also have been face-to-face with the woven visage of its great patroness, Isabel Clara Eugenia (movie 2). Gazing out from his lofted tribune, Philip would have stared out onto the triumphal carts and wagons celebrating the triumph of the Eucharist, and straight into the eyes of Infanta Isabel. By conflating Isabel with Saint Clare, Rubens reminded King Philip IV of her closeness to the Sacrament, her sacred power, and her Solomon-like, God-given authority. By keeping her in the background, he nevertheless assured King Philip of her loyalty to the crown. If only in surrogate form, Rubens proved that Isabel Clara Eugenia was, indeed, both "the jewel of Spain and the salvation of Belgium."

Conclusion

- There is little question that Isabel Clara Eugenia and Peter Paul Rubens conceived of the Solomonism in *The Triumph of the Eucharist* in the service of the Infanta's political agenda. She commissioned the tapestry cycle after she had recently been demoted from sovereign regent of the Spanish Netherlands and in the aftermath of an important military battle she won, after having been told not to pursue it. By calling on the imagery of the Jewish Tabernacle, Rubens likened Isabel's abilities as a capable and divinely empowered leader to those of the fair and wise Old Testament king whose judiciousness and connection to God paved the way for a Golden Age of peace and unity.
- Isabel, no doubt, intended for Philip IV to recognize this connection with the Old Testament monarch when he sat in his tribune, surrounded by the tapestries that "recovered the ancient, long since destroyed Holy of Holies [emphasis in original]" of the Old Temple in a new Eucharistic identity. She must also have hoped that the exemplary analogy would persuade her nephew to imitate Solomon's legendary wisdom and good judgment, particularly in his future dealings with her, as their relationship had been fraught with distrust for many years. The tapestries' messages of her divine support, capable leadership, and sage judgment presented Philip IV with a model for harmonious union. They showed him a roadmap for a future working relationship in which he would wisely empower her, as had God. She in turn would ably carry out the duties of her station. In this way, the imagery of *The Triumph of the Eucharist* series metaphorically announced Isabel's suitability to govern the Netherlands with a freer hand than her nephew had previously allowed. Aligned thus with a venerable past, Isabel had begun to reestablish a politically authoritative present.

Alexandra Libby is Assistant Curator of Northern Baroque Paintings at the National Gallery of Art, Washington, D.C. She received her PhD from the University of Maryland in 2014. a-libby@nga.gov

Acknowledgements

This article derives from my dissertation "Piety, Politics, and Patronage: Isabel Clara Eugenia and Peter Paul Rubens's 'The Triumph of the Eucharist' Tapestry Series" (PhD diss., University of Maryland, 2013) and was first presented at the College Art Association annual conference in February 2014. I wish to thank Arthur Wheelock, Charles Scribner, Maureen Warren, Elizabeth Sutton, Andrea Pearson, and Henriette Rahusen for reading earlier drafts of this paper and offering their help.

List of Illustrations

Fig. 1 Peter Paul Rubens, *The Adoration of the Eucharist* (bozzetto) from *The Triumph of the Eucharist* tapestry series, ca. 1625, oil on panel, 31.5 x 32 cm. Art Institute of Chicago, Mr. and Mrs. Martin A. Ryerson Collection, inv. no. 1937.1012 (artwork in the public domain)

Fig. 2 Jan Raes, Jacob Fobert, and Hans Vervoert, after Peter Paul Rubens, *The Defenders of the Eucharist* from *The Triumph of the Eucharist* tapestry series, ca. 1628, wool and silk, 490 x 500 cm. Convent of the Descalzas Reales, Madrid (artwork in the public domain)

Fig. 3 Lucas de Heere, *Philip II as Solomon*, oil on canvas, 183 x 260 cm. St. Bavo's Cathedral, Ghent. Photo: © KIK-IRPA, Brussels (www.kikirpa.be) (artwork in the public domain)

Fig. 4 Pellegrino Tibaldi, *The Gathering of the Manna*, fresco, 1586. Sagrario, San Lorenzo de El Escorial, Madrid (artwork in the public domain)

Fig. 5 Jan Raes, Jacob Fobert, and Hans Vervoert after Peter Paul Rubens, *The Four Evangelists* from *The Triumph of the Eucharist* tapestry series, ca. 1628, wool and silk, 490 x 495 cm. Convent of the Descalzas Reales, Madrid (artwork in the public domain)

Fig. 6 Jacob Geubels, Jan Raes, Jacob Fobert, and Hans Vervoert, after Peter Paul Rubens, *The Meeting of Abraham and Melchizidek* from *The Triumph of the Eucharist* tapestry series, ca. 1628, wool and silk, 490 x 600 cm. Convent of the Descalzas Reales, Madrid (artwork in the public domain)

Fig. 7 Jacob Fobert and Hans Vervoert, after Peter Paul Rubens, *The Eucharist Overcoming Idolatry* from *The Triumph of the Eucharist* tapestry series, ca. 1628, wool and silk, 490 x 670 cm. Convent of the Descalzas Reales, Madrid (artwork in the public domain)

Fig. 8 Jan Raes, Jacob Fobert, and Hans Vervoert, after Peter Paul Rubens, *The Sacrifice of the Old Covenant* from *The Triumph of the Eucharist* tapestry series, ca. 1628, wool and silk, 480 x 655 cm. Convent of the Descalzas Reales, Madrid (artwork in the public domain)

Fig. 9 Peter Paul Rubens and workshop, *Portrait of Archduchess Isabella Clara Eugenia, Spanish Regent of the Low Countries, as a Nun*, 1625, oil on canvas, 115.6 x 88.6 cm.Norton Simon Museum of Art, Pasadena, Norton Simon Art Foundation, Gift of Mr. Norton Simon, inv. no. M.1966.10.10.P (artwork in the public domain)

Fig. 10 Coro Altowall with grille separating the nuns' choir from the nave, Convent of the Descalzas Reales, Madrid (photograph in the public domain)

Fig. 11 Filippe Maëcht and Hans Taye, after Peter Paul Rubens, *Baptism of Constantine* from *The History of Constantine the Great* tapestry series, 1623–25, wool and silk with gold and silver threads, 477.5 x 545.5 cm. Philadelphia Museum of Art, inv. no. 1959-78-4 (artwork in the public domain)

Fig. 12 Peter Paul Rubens, *The Apotheosis of Henry IV and the Proclamation of the Regency of Marie de Médicis on May 14, 1610* from *The Life of Marie de' Medici* series, 1623–25, oil on canvas, 394 x 727 cm. Musée du Louvre, Paris (artwork in the public domain)

Fig. 13 Paulus Pontius, after Peter Paul Rubens, *D. Isabella Clara Eugenia, Hispaniarum Infans &c.*, ca. 1626, engraving, 58.8 x 42.7 cm. British Museum, London (artwork in the public domain)

Fig. 14 Three-dimensional reconstruction of the church of the Descalzas Reales: nave facing altar (©copyright Alexandra Libby)

Fig. 15 Three-dimensional reconstruction of the church of the Descalzas Reales: nave facing left wall (©copyright Alexandra Libby)

Fig. 16 Three-dimensional reconstruction of the church of the Descalzas Reales: nave facing right wall (©copyright Alexandra Libby)

Fig. 17 Three-dimensional reconstruction of the church of the Descalzas Reales: nave facing Coro Alto wall (©copyright Alexandra Libby)

¹ It is generally believed that the infanta Isabel presented *The Triumph of the Eucharist* tapestries series to the Royal Convent of the Discalced Clares in Madrid as a complete set in 1628 owing to a notation in the personal papers of the infanta's biographer, Philippe Chifflet, which describe how in 1628 "Her Highness sent to Spain two wagons laden with tapestries, cloths, geographic maps, and some paintings." (See Philippe Chifflet to Giovanni Francesco Guidi de Bagno, July 14, 1628 in "Papiers Des CHFFLET—Lettres Autographes de Jean-Jacques Chifflet Au Cardinal Bagni (1626–1630), de Philippe Chifflet Au Même (1627–1631), et de Pierre-François Chifflet À Baluze (1665–1681) et À André Duchesne (1633 et 1634)," Baluze 162 [Bibliothèque Nationale de France, Paris, n.d.], fol. 195). However, in an unpublished paper, "Rubens's *Triumph of the Eucharist* Tap-

estries: Roles and Rituals in the Convent and the City," presented at the John and Mable Ringling Museum of Art, Sarasota, Florida, in March 2012, Ana García Sanz, the curator of the convent, shared her research in the National Historic Archive in Madrid, where the "Libros de paso" (the list of objects and goods coming from Brussels that passed through customs in Madrid), describes one shipment of four tapestries in 1632 and two more shipments of three tapestries and one tapestry, respectively, in 1633. She recently published this information in Ana Garcia Sanz, "The Tapestries of the *Triumph of the Eucharist*: Function and Placement in the Monasterio de las Descalzas Reales" in *Spectacular Rubens*: The Triumph of the Eucharist, exh. cat., ed. Alejandro Vergara and Anne T. Woolett (Los Angeles: J. Paul Getty Museum, 2014), 31–48.

² When Rubens first began to conceive of *The Triumph of the Eucharist* tapestry project he created *bozzetti* for each composition, and in one instance showed five tapestries together in a two-tiered installation. In the sketch, which shows the wall of the church containing the nuns' choir, narrative scenes flanked by Solomonic columns hung above scenes with framing Tuscan columns. It seems likely that Rubens envisioned this pattern for the whole church.

³ Exodus 26:7.

⁴ Charles Scribner III, "Sacred Architecture: Rubens's Eucharist Tapestries," *Art Bulletin* 57, no. 4 (December 1975): 526.

⁵ 2 Chronicles 1:1–9:31.

⁶There is a substantial body of work on Philip II's Solomonism, including Diane Chaffee-Sprace, "Salomón Segundo' in Góngora's 'Sacros, Altos, Dorados Capitele," South Carolina Modern Language Review 9, no. 1 (Summer 2010): 32-46; Juan Rafael de la Cuadra Blanco, "King Philip of Spain as Solomon the Second: The Origins of Solomonism of the Escorial in the Netherlands," in The Seventh Window: The King's Window Donated by Philip II and Mary Tudor to Sint Janskerk in Gouda (1557), ed. Wim De Groot (Uitgeverij Verloren, 2005), 169-80; Juan Rafael de la Cuadra Blanco, "El Escorial Y El Templo de Salomón," Anales de Arquitectura 7 (1996): 5-15; Rosemarie Mulcahy, The Decoration of the Royal Basilica of El Escorial (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1994), 131–36; Marie Tanner, The Last Descendant of Aeneas: The Hapsburgs and the Mythic Image of the Emperor (New Haven: Yale University Press, 1993), 165-70; "Chapter VIII: Power and Propaganda in the Spain of Philip II," in John Huxtable Elliott, Spain and Its World: 1500-1700 (New Haven: Yale University Press, 1989), 171; Cornelia von der Osten Sacken, San Lorenzo el Real de el Escorial: Studien zur Baugeschichte und Ikonologie (Munich: Mäander Kunstverlag, 1979); René Taylor, "Architecture and Magic. Considerations on the Idea of the Escorial," in Essays on the History of Architecture Presented to Rudolf Wittkower, ed. Douglas Fraser, Howard Hibbard, and Milton J. Levine (London: Phaidon, 1967), 81-109.

⁷ Mulcahy, Decoration of the Royal Basilica of El Escorial, 133.

⁸ Quoted in Henry Kamen, *The Escorial: Art and Power in the Renaissance* (New Haven: Yale University Press, 2010), 90.

⁹ For analysis of the poem, see Chaffee-Sprace, "Salomón Segundo" 32–46.

¹⁰ Cuadra Blanco, "El Escorial y El Templo de Salomón," 2–3, 8–9.

¹¹ José de Sigüenza, La fundación del monasterio de El Escorial (1605) (Madrid: Aguilar, 1988), 6.

¹² Mulcahy, Decoration of the Royal Basilica of El Escorial, 131.

Alexandra Libby, "Piety, Politics, and Patronage: Isabel Clara Eugenia and Peter Paul Rubens's
'The Triumph of the Eucharist' Tapestry Series" (PhD diss., University of Maryland, 2013), 45–54.
Almudena Pérez de Tudela, "Making, Collecting, Displaying and Exchanging Objects (1566-99):
Archival Sources Relating to the Infanta Isabela's Personal Possessions," in *Isabel Clara Eugenia*:

Female Sovereignty in the Courts of Madrid and Brussels, ed. Cordula van Wyhe (Madrid: Centro de Estudios Europa Hispánica, 2011), 62–63.

- ¹⁵ Antonio Rodriguez Villa, *Correspondencia de la Infanta Archiduquesa Dona Isabel Clara Eugenia con el Duque de Lerma y Otros Personajes* (Madrid: Fortanet, 1906), 153.
- ¹⁶Libby, "Piety, Politics, and Patronage" 54–63; Alicia Esteban Estríngana, *Madrid y Bruselas: Relaciones de Gobierno en la Etapa Postarchiducal (1621–1634)* (Leuven: Leuven University Press, 2005), 14, 16–17, 37–39; Jonathan I. Israel, *The Dutch Republic and the Hispanic World, 1606–1661* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1982), 155–60.
- ¹⁷ Isabel Clara Eugenia to Fray Domingo de Jesús María, Holy Wednesday 1627, in "INFANTE ISABEL Clara Eugenia," MS 10, N 5/1 (Archives of the Discalced Carmelites, Antwerp, n.d.), doc. 12.
- ¹⁸ Receuil des Ordonnances des Pays-Bas: Règne d'Albert et Isabelle, 1597–1621 (Brussels: J. Goemaere, 1909), 1:7–13.
- ¹⁹ John Huxtable Elliott, *The Count-Duke of Olivares: The Statesman in an Age of Decline* (New Haven: Yale University Press, 1986), 271–72; Israel, *The Dutch Republic and the Hispanic World*, 103, 109.
- ²⁰ Israel, *The Dutch Republic and the Hispanic World*, 155–60.
- ²¹ Israel, *The Dutch Republic and the Hispanic World*, 96–109.
- ²² Jonathan I. Israel, *Empires and Entrepots: The Dutch, the Spanish Monarchy, and the Jews, 1585-1713* (London: Hambledon Press, 1990), 10.
- ²³ I consulted the two English versions of Hugo's text, published in 1627, one year after the original Latin version. The first version was translated by an unknown English colonel of a regiment that fought for Spain at Breda, who calls himself "CHG." The second version was translated by Gerrat Barry, an Irish captain in Spinola's army. Herman Hugo, *The Siege of Breda Written in Latin by the R F Herman Hugo of the S. of I. Translated into English by CHG*, ed. D. M. Rogers, trans. CHG (London: Scholar Press, 1975), 12–13; Herman Hugo, *The Seige of Breda by the Armes of Phillip the Fovrt Vnder the Government of Isabella Atchived by the Conduct of Ambr. Spinola*., ed. D. M. Rogers, trans. Gerrat Barry (London: Scholar Press, 1975). Hugo had been present at all of Spinola's campaigns and was well placed to write this account, which also contains several woodcuts and engravings with maps and plans of the siege.
- ²⁴ Hugo, The Siege of Breda Written in Latin, 144.
- ²⁵Luc Duerloo, *Dynasty and Piety: Archduke Albert (1598–1621) and Habsburg Political Culture in an Age of Religious Wars* (Burlington, Vt.: Ashgate, 2012), 125.
- ²⁶ Hugo, *The Seige of Breda by the Armes of Phillip the Fovrt*, 146; Israel, *The Dutch Republic and the Hispanic World*, 107; These instructions must have been influenced, in part, by the intensified conflict in the Valtelline, where the French government was backing the anti-Habsburg Protestant Grisons in their effort to secure the transalpine pass. Philip IV likely hoped that ending the siege in Breda would free up the army of Flanders to turn their attention instead to the Valtelline. See Elliott, *The Count-Duke of Olivares*, 223–25.
- ²⁷ Hugo, *The Siege of Breda Written in Latin*, 51.
- ²⁸ Hugo, *The Siege of Breda Written in Latin*, 59.
- ²⁹ Hugo, *The Siege of Breda Written in Latin*, 51.
- ³⁰ Translation by and quoted in Paul Arblaster, "Abraham Verhoeven and the Brussels Court: Isabel Clara Eugenia's Staple of News," in *Isabel Clara Eugenia: Female Sovereignty in the Courts of Madrid and Brussels*, ed. Cordula van Wyhe (Madrid: Centro de Estudios Europa Hispánica,

2011), 310.

- ³¹ Hugo, *The Seige of Breda by the Armes of Phillip the Fovrt*, 149–50.
- ³² Isabel Clara Eugenia to Fray Domingo de Jesús María, July 11, 1625, in "INFANTE ISABEL Clara Eugenia," MS 10, N 5/1 (Archives of the Discalced Carmelites, Antwerp, n.d.), doc. 10.
- ³³ Hugo, *The Seige of Breda by the Armes of Phillip the Fovrt*, 145–49.
- ³⁴ Hugo, *The Seige of Breda by the Armes of Phillip the Fovrt*, 148.
- ³⁵ Hugo, *The Seige of Breda by the Armes of Phillip the Fovrt*, 148–49.
- ³⁶On the presentation of these offerings, see Arblaster, "Abraham Verhoeven and the Brussels Court" 309–11; Simon A. Vosters, *La Rendición de Bredá en la literatura y el arte de España* (London: Tamesis Books, 1973), 82; "Notes Concernant l'Infante Isabelle-Claire-Eugénie," MS 1600 (Archives Municipale, Besançon, n.d.), fol. 74v; Hugo, *The Siege of Breda Written in Latin*, 145. ³⁷Ruth Betegon Diez, *Isabel Clara Eugenia: Infanta de Espana y Soberana de Flandes* (Barcelona:
- Plaza and Janes, 2004), 45.
- ³⁸ M. Villermont, *L'Infante Isabelle: Gouvernante des Pays-Bas* (Tamines: Duculot-Roulin, 1912), 1:51–52.
- ³⁹ María Leticia Ruiz Gómez, "Princesses and Nuns: The Convent of Descalzas Reales in Madrid," *Journal of the Institute of Romance Studies* 8 (2003): 33–36.
- ⁴⁰ Anna Coreth, *Pietas Austriaca* (West Lafayette, Ind.: Purdue University Press, 2004), 15.
- ⁴¹Luc Duerloo, "Archducal Piety and Hapsburg Power," in *Albert & Isabella*, 1598–1621: Essays, ed. Luc Duerloo and Werner Thomas (Turnhout: Brepols, 1998), 267–83.
- ⁴² Duerloo, "Archducal Piety and Hapsburg Power," 267-70.
- ⁴³ Michael G. Brennan, ed., *The Travel Diary (1611-1612) of an English Catholic* (Leeds: Leeds Philosophical and Literary Society, 1993), 293–94.
- ⁴⁴ Philippe Chifflet, "Papiers Pour La Vie de l'Infante Isabelle: Notes, Letters, Memoires . . . Rassembles Par Philippe Chifflet," MS 97 (Archives Municipale, Besançon, n.d.), fol. 129v.
- ⁴⁵ Philippe Chifflet, "Papiers Pour La Vie de l'Infante Isabelle: Notes, Letters, Memoires . . . Rassembles Par Philippe Chifflet," fol. 129v.
- ⁴⁶ Janet Hathaway, "Cloister, Court, and City: Musical Activity of the Monasterio de Las Descalzas Reales (Madrid), 1620–1700" (PhD thesis, New York University, 2005), 24–29.
- ⁴⁷ Ana García Sanz, curator of El Monasterio de las Descalzas Reales, private conversation, July 27, 2012. I am very grateful to Dr. Sanz for sharing this information with me.
- ⁴⁸ Hugo, *The Siege of Breda Written in Latin*, 149.
- ⁴⁹ Barbara Welzel, "Princeps Vidua, Mater Castrorum: The Iconography of Archduchess Isabella as Governor of the Netherlands," *Jaarboek Koninklijk Museum Voor Schone Kunsten* (1999), 164.
- ⁵⁰ According to Huemer and Vlieghe, "there is no doubt that Rubens designed the whole of this engraving. The angels are unmistakably in his style, and the composition is ascribed to Rubens in Hermanus Hugo's Obsidio Bredana of 1626, where it is praised as a representation of Isabella's victory." Frances Huemer and Hans Vlieghe, *Portraits*, Corpus Rubenianum Ludwig Burchard, pt. 19 (Brussels: Arcade Press, 1977), 1:122.
- ⁵¹ "Caesaribus proavis et magno nato PHILIPPO / EVGENIA, Hesperij Gemma decusque Soli: / BELG / certa Salus: iusti Prudentia Belli, / Pacis Honos castae Relligionis Amor; / Hanc tibi Chaonià textam de fronde Coronam / Invictà donat BREDA recepta manu. / Optatamque diu felix sibi BELGICA Pacem / A Radijs sperat, clara Isabella, tuís. / C. Gevartius lud." Translation in Welzel, p. 163: "Princeps Vidua, Mater Castrorum: The Iconography of Archduchess Isabella as Governor of the Netherlands."

⁵² In addition to the prototype (whereabouts unknown) and the copy in the Norton Simon Museum of Art (inv. no. M.1966.10.10.P), there was a copy that Ludwig Burchard believed to be autograph, but which Frances Huemer and Hans Vlieghe rejected as by Rubens (whereabouts unknown). There is also a version mentioned in the inventory of the marquis of Leganés in 1655 (whereabouts unknown). An excellent copy may be found in Antwerp (Rubenshuis). Van Dyck also famously copied Rubens's painting in 1628 (Collection of the Princes of Liechtenstein, Vaduz, inv. no. 4263) autograph copies of which are in Vienna (Kunsthistorisches Museum, Gemäldegalerie, inv. no. GG_496), Turin (Galleria Sabauda, inv. no. 279), and, at one point, in Paris (formerly in the collection of Louis XIV, whereabouts unknown). Several versions after and/or studio of Rubens and/or Van Dyck may be found in Florence ("after Rubens," Pitti Palace, inv. no. 4263), Seaton Delaval ("after Rubens," National Trust, inv. no. 1276879), Dublin ("after Van Dyck," National Gallery of Ireland, inv. no. NGI.1937), and Liverpool ("studio of Van Dyck," National Museums of Liverpool, inv. no. WAG 1191). Several other versions are said to be found in Chatsworth, Brussels, Potsdam, and Parma, however, I was unable to verify the existence of these paintings. Finally, there is a copy by Jan van den Hoecke that was formerly part of the Julius Held Collection (sold, Christie's, January 27, 2009, sale 2237, lot 35). Huemer and Vlieghe, *Portraits*, 2:119–23, nos. 109–112; Susan J. Barnes, Van Dyck: A Complete Catalogue of the Paintings (New Haven: Yale University Press, 2004), 318–19. Copies of the portrait may also have been sent to Spain. A portrait of the infanta "dressed as a tertiary" was found in the death inventory of Francisco González Cossío de la Hoz, a Spanish army captain, in 1671. Marcus B. Burke and Peter Cherry, *Collections of Paintings in Madrid*, 1601–1755, Documents for the History of Collecting: Spanish Inventories I (Los Angeles: J. Paul Getty Museum, 1997), 641, no. 30. ⁵³ For the many installation proposals, see Leo van Puyvelde, *The Sketches of Rubens*, trans. Eveline Winkworth (London: K. Paul, Trench, Trubner, 1947), 32-33; Julius Held, "Rubens's Triumph of the Eucharist and the Modello in Louisville," J.B. Speed Art Museum Bulletin 25 (1968): 6-7; Elías Tormo y Monzó, En las Descalzas Reales: Estudios Históricos, Iconográficos y Artísticos (Madrid: Blass, 1917), 21; Victor H. Elbern, "Die Rubensteppiche des Kölner Domes: Ihre Geschichte und Ihre Stellung um Zyklus 'Triumph der Eucharistie," Kölner Domblatt: Jahrbuch des Zentral-Dombauvereins 10 (1955): 54-55; Eberhard Müller-Bochat, Der allegorische Triumphzug ein Motiv Petrarcas bei Lope de Vega und Rubens (Krefeld: Scherpe, 1957), 15. Charles Scribner III has also offered an installation proposal in the revised and updated version of his 1982 publication on The Eucharist series: The Triumph of the Eucharist: Tapestries by Rubens (New York: Carolus, 2014), 225-238.

Bibliography

Arblaster, Paul. "Abraham Verhoeven and the Brussels Court: Isabel Clara Eugenia's Staple of News." In *Isabel Clara Eugenia: Female Sovereignty in the Courts of Madrid and Brussels*, edited by Cordula van Wyhe, 281–311. Madrid: Centro de Estudios Europa Hispánica, 2011.

Barnes, Susan J. Van Dyck: A Complete Catalogue of the Paintings. New Haven: Yale University Press, 2004.

⁵⁴ See García Sanz, "The Tapestries of the *Triumph of the Eucharist*" 31–48.

⁵⁵ Scribner, "Sacred Architecture," 526.

Brants, Victor. Receuil des Ordonnances des Pays-Bas: Règne d'Albert et Isabelle, 1597–1621. 2 vols. Brussels: J. Goemaere, 1909.

Betegon Diez, Ruth. *Isabel Clara Eugenia: Infanta de Espana y Soberana de Flandes*. Barcelona: Plaza and Janes, 2004.

Brennan, Michael G., ed. *The Travel Diary (1611–1612) of an English Catholic*. Leeds: Leeds Philosophical and Literary Society, 1993.

Burke, Marcus B., and Peter Cherry. *Collections of Paintings in Madrid*, 1601–1755. Documents for the History of Collecting: Spanish Inventories I. Los Angeles: J. Paul Getty Museum, 1997.

Chaffee-Sprace, Diane. "Salomón Segundo' in Góngora's 'Sacros, Altos, Dorados Capitele." *South Carolina Modern Language Review* 9, no. 1 (Summer 2010): 32–46.

Coreth, Anna. Pietas Austriaca. West Lafayette, Ind.: Purdue University Press, 2004.

Cuadra Blanco, Juan Rafael de la. "El Escorial Y El Templo de Salomón." *Anales de Arquitectura* 7 (1996): 5–15.

Cuadra Blanco, Juan Rafael de la. "King Philip of Spain as Solomon the Second: The Origins of Solomonism of the Escorial in the Netherlands." In *The Seventh Window: The King's Window Donated by Philip II and Mary Tudor to Sint Janskerk in Gouda (1557)*, edited by Wim De Groot, 169–80. Hilversum: Uitgeverij Verloren, 2005.

Duerloo, Luc. "Archducal Piety and Hapsburg Power." In *Albert & Isabella*, 1598–1621: Essays, edited by Luc Duerloo and Werner Thomas, 267–83. Turnhout: Brepols, 1998.

Duerloo, Luc. *Dynasty and Piety: Archduke Albert (1598–1621) and Habsburg Political Culture in an Age of Religious Wars.* Burlington, Vt.: Ashgate, 2012.

Elbern, Victor H. "Die Rubensteppiche des Kölner Domes: Ihre Geschichte und Ihre Stellung um Zyklus 'Triumph der Eucharistie'" *Kölner Domblatt: Jahrbuch des Zentral-Dombauvereins* 10 (1955): 43–88.

Elliott, John Huxtable. Spain and Its World: 1500–1700. New Haven: Yale University Press, 1989.

Elliott, John Huxtable. *The Count-Duke of Olivares: The Statesman in an Age of Decline*. New Haven: Yale University Press, 1986.

Esteban Estríngana, Alicia. *Madrid y Bruselas: Relaciones de Gobierno en la Etapa Postarchiducal* (1621–1634). Leuven: Leuven University Press, 2005.

Garcia Sanz, Ana "The Tapestries of the *Triumph of the Eucharist*: Function and Placement in the

Monasterio de las Descalzas Reales." In *Spectacular Rubens*: The Triumph of the Eucharist, exh. cat., edited by Alejandro Vergara and Anne T. Woolett, 31–48. Los Angeles: J. Paul Getty Museum, 2014.

García Sanz, Ana. "Rubens's *Triumph of the Eucharist* Tapestries: Roles and Rituals in the Convent and the City." Unpublished paper presented at the John and Mable Ringling Museum of Art, Sarasota, March 2012.

Hathaway, Janet. "Cloister, Court, and City: Musical Activity of the Monasterio de Las Descalzas Reales (Madrid), 1620–1700." PhD thesis, New York University, 2005.

Held, Julius. "Rubens's Triumph of the Eucharist and the Modello in Louisville." *J. B. Speed Art Museum Bulletin* 25 (1968): 2–23.

Huemer, Frances, and Hans Vlieghe. *Portraits*. Corpus Rubenianum Ludwig Burchard, pt. 19. 2 vols. Brussels: Arcade Press, 1977.

Hugo, Herman. *The Seige of Breda by the Armes of Phillip the Fovrt Vnder the Government of Isabella Atchived by the Conduct of Ambr. Spinola*. Edited by D. M. Rogers. Translated by Gerrat Barry. London: Scholar Press, 1975.

Hugo, Herman. *The Siege of Breda Written in Latin by the R F Herman Hugo of the S. of I. Translated into English by CHG*. Edited by D. M. Rogers. Translated by CHG. London: Scholar Press, 1975.

Israel, Jonathan I. *Empires and Entrepots: The Dutch, the Spanish Monarchy, and the Jews, 1585–1713.* London: Hambledon Press, 1990.

Israel, Jonathan I. *The Dutch Republic and the Hispanic World*, 1606–1661. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1982.

Kamen, Henry. *The Escorial: Art and Power in the Renaissance*. New Haven: Yale University Press, 2010.

Libby, Alexandra. "Piety, Politics, and Patronage: Isabel Clara Eugenia and Peter Paul Rubens's 'The Triumph of the Eucharist' Tapestry Series." PhD diss., University of Maryland, 2013.

Mulcahy, Rosemarie. *The Decoration of the Royal Basilica of El Escorial*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1994.

Müller-Bochat, Eberhard. *Der allegorische Triumphzug ein Motiv Petrarcas bei Lope de Vega und Rubens*. Krefeld: Scherpe, 1957.

Osten Sacken, Cornelia von der. *San Lorenzo el Real de el Escorial: Studien zur Baugeschichte und Ikonologie.* Munich: Mäander Kunstverlag, 1979.

Pérez de Tudela, Almudena. "Making, Collecting, Displaying and Exchanging Objects (1566-99): Archival Sources Relating to the Infanta Isabela's Personal Possessions." In *Isabel Clara Eugenia: Female Sovereignty in the Courts of Madrid and Brussels*, edited by Cordula van Wyhe, 61–87. Madrid: Centro de Estudios Europa Hispánica, 2011.

Puyvelde, Leo van. *The Sketches of Rubens*. Translated by Eveline Winkworth. London: K. Paul, Trench, Trubner, 1947.

Rodriguez Villa, Antonio. *Correspondencia de la Infanta Archiduquesa Dona Isabel Clara Eugenia con el Duque de Lerma y Otros Personajes*. Madrid: Fortanet, 1906.

Ruiz Gómez, "María Leticia. "Princesses and Nuns: The Convent of Descalzas Reales in Madrid." *Journal of the Institute of Romance Studies* 8 (2003): 33–36.

Scribner, Charles, III. "Sacred Architecture: Rubens's Eucharist Tapestries." *Art Bulletin* 57, no. 4 (December 1975): 519–28.

Sigüenza, José de. La fundación del monasterio de El Escorial (1605). Madrid: Aguilar, 1988.

Tanner, Marie. *The Last Descendant of Aeneas: The Hapsburgs and the Mythic Image of the Emperor.* New Haven: Yale University Press, 1993.

Taylor, René. "Architecture and Magic: Considerations on the Idea of the Escorial." In *Essays on the History of Architecture Presented to Rudolf Wittkower*, edited by Douglas Fraser, Howard Hibbard, and Milton J. Levine, 81–109. London: Phaidon, 1967.

Tormo y Monzó, Elías. En las Descalzas Reales: Estudios Históricos, Iconográficos y Artísticos. Madrid: Blass, 1917.

Villermont, M. L'Infante Isabelle: Gouvernante des Pays-Bas. 2 vols. Tamines: Duculot-Roulin, 1912.

Vosters, Simon A. *La Rendición de Bredá en la literatura y el arte de España*. London: Tamesis Books, 1973.

Welzel, Barbara. "Princeps Vidua, Mater Castrorum: The Iconography of Archduchess Isabella as Governor of the Netherlands." *Jaarboek Koninklijk Museum Voor Schone Kunsten* (1999): 158–75.

Recommended Citation:

Alexandra Libby, "The Solomonic Ambitions of Isabel Clara Eugenia in Rubens's *The Triumph of the Eucharist* Tapestry Series," *JHNA* 7:2 (Summer 2015), DOI: 10.5092/jhna.2015.7.2.4